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AIRWORTHINESS DIRECTIVES AND AMATEUR BUILT AIRCRAFT

The following is the FAA approach to AD’s on amateur built aircraft.  This particular explanation was taken from a Special Airworthiness Information Bulletin, ACE-97-04 of May 29, 1997, published by the FAA, AFS-610, P.O. Box  26460, Oklahoma City, OK  73125.

THE FAA’S POSITION IS THAT AD’S ARE NOT NEEDED ON 

AMATEUR BUILT AIRCRAFT.

Applicability of Airworthiness Directives


The FAA has become aware of some confusion regarding the applicability of certain Airworthiness Directives.  An AD is issued to address an unsafe condition that is likely to exist or develop in products of the same “type design,” which, in general, means products that have a U.S. Type Certificate.  Under current certification requirements, an aircraft with an experimental certificate is not considered to have an approved “type design.”  This means that an aircraft with an experimental certificate is not required to comply with Airworthiness Directives.  

Aircraft with No U.S. TC:  (Refer to “TC and Type Design” above.)  Team consensus is that despite its statutory authority, if the FAA issued an AD against an aircraft having no U.S. type certificate and type design, and never having other than an experimental airworthiness certificate, it could be challenged in court for violating its own rules and establishing new de facto rules without public notice required by the Administrative Procedures Act.  AGC is adamant in this.

This means no AD’s for U.S. registered amateur aircraft, including kit-builts, nor for U.S. registered foreign built aircraft without a U.S. TC, even though these aircraft have airworthiness certificates.  The wording of the rules shows clearly that when FAA wrote the rules, FAA had no intention of issuing AD’s for non-TC’ed aircraft.  39.1 requires that the aircraft have a type design as defined in 21.31.  A non-TC’ed aircraft has no type design.  21.3 requires that the TC holder report product safety problems to FAA, and 21.99 requires that the TC holder prepare corrective fixes.  A non-TC’ed aircraft has no TC holder.  The Aircraft Registry does not require sufficient information on non-TC’ed aircraft to permit distribution of AD’s.  43.1 which governs accomplishment of AD’s and return to service excludes non-TC’ed aircraft.  There is no credible interpretation of existing rules that implies FAA ever intended to issue AD’s against non-TC’ed aircraft.  To change this intent would require rulemaking, including impact and cost/benefit analyses. 

